
1 
 

Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War 

Department of Michigan 

Proceedings 

 

 

 

 

139th Annual Michigan Department Encampment 

April 1, 2023 
 

Holiday Inn of Midland 
Midland, Michigan 

 

 

 



2 
 

INDEX 
 
 
Department Commander:       3 

National Officers Visiting        4 
Encampment Photos        5 

Encampment Program        6 

Encampment Delegate Voting Card      7 

Minutes of the Encampment:       8 to 17 

Appendix A – Roll Call of Department Officers    20 

Appendix B & C – Officers & Committee Reports    21 to 71 
Appendix D – Correspondence        72 to 76 

Appendix E – Special and Standing Committees    77 to 84 
Appendix F – Recommendations      85 
Appendix G – Department Council Report     86 to 87 

Appendix H – Resolutions       88 to 89 

Appendix I – Special Committee to Review Membership 
  Qualifications Report and Recommendation to 
  National Encampment      90  
Appendix J – Credentials Committee Report     91 to 92 
Appendix K – Nominating Committee Report    93 to 94  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



3 
 

 

 

 

 

Nathan Smith, Department Commander 

 



4 
 

NATIONAL OFFICERS VISITING 

 

 
Bruce Frail - Commander-in-Chief 

                  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Allison Pollitt – Auxiliary National President 
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JOINT OPENNING WITH THE AUXILIARY 

 
Opened at 9:04 AM by DC Nathan Smith requesting a prayer form acting Chaplain John Minor. 

DC Smith instructed the Guide Shaeffer, CC to escort the National Officers in attendance to the Altar, 

Commander in Chief Bruce Frail, Past Commanders in Chief James Pahl and Ken Freshley, and Council of 
Administration Robert Payne.  A hearty welcome was given to the National Officers. 

C in C Frail gave greetings from the National Order. 

DC Smith also recognized Gary Gibson, PDC, Past Council of Administration, David Wallace, PDC, Past 
National Secretary, L. Dean Lamphere, Jr. PDC, Past National Member At large Coordinator, and J. Douglas 
Park, PDC, Past Council of Administration. 

DC Smith asked the Guide to escort the Sisters of the Auxiliary to the Altar. 

Present were Allison Pollitt, National President ASUVCW, Sue Freshley, National Vice President of the 
ASUVCW, Linda Kronberg, National Council and Past National President of the ASUVCW, and Connie 
Horning, President of the Michigan ASUVCW. 

Allison Pollitt, Sue Freshley and Connie Horning gave some welcoming remarks. 

Linda Kronberg thanked the brothers for their assistance at the last National Encampment. 

 

MEMORIAL SERVICE 

 

DC Smith asked the Chaplain to read the names of our departed Brothers. 

Max D. Miller-Austin Blair Camp #7 

Charles Waters-Austin Blair Camp #7 

Keith B. Harrison, PCinC-Curtenius Guard Camp #17 

Michael Shumway-Curtenius Guard #17 

Gerald M. Lintemuth-Alexander French Camp #28 

Donald W. Shaw, PCinC-Gov. Crapo Camp #145 

Gary N. Pritchard-Sgt. John S. Cosbey Camp #427 

No Sisters departed this year. 

Acting Chaplain Minor presented a prayer. 

DC Smith concluded the Memorial Service and asked the Guide and Color Bearer to escort the Sisters to the 
door so they may go to conduct the business of the Auxiliary. 
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MINUTES OF THE ENCAMPMENT 

 
DC Smith called the Encampment to order at 9:26 AM. 

DC Smith asked the Guide and Color Bearer to ascertain if all brothers were entitled to remain. 

The Guide reported that all present had proper credentials and were permitted to remain. 

DC Smith asked the Secretary to call the roll of Officers.  (Roll call is in Appendix A.) 

DC Smith proceeded to open the Encampment by ceremony. 

The acting Chaplain invoked the Divine Blessing. 

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commander in Chief Frail. 

The Rules of the Encampment were read. (Rules are listed in Appendix B.) 

DC Smith asked Color Bearer Dowd, PCC to retrieve the Department Flag and bring it to the Altar.  The Guide 
was asked to bring Commander in Chief Frail and Past Commander in Chief Jim Pahl to the Department Flag 
for presentation of ribbons for hosting the National Encampment in 2000, 2017, and 2022.  (Note: the ribbons 
will be attached to the Department Flag.) 

Report of the Credentials Committee: The report of the Credentials Committee will be given prior to the 
nominations of Department Officers. 

Appointment of Department Committees: 

Bylaws:  SVDC Gary Swain, PCC, Chair, Dick Denney, PCC, and Jim Pahl, PCinC. 

Officer Reports: Gary Gibson, PDC, Chair, Robert Payne, PDC, and Dale Aurand, PDC. 

Resolutions: David Wallace, PDC, Chair, Terry McKinch, PDC, and Lloyd Lamphere, Sr., PCC. 

Fraternal Relations: James Pahl, PCinC, Chair, Commander in Chief Bruce Frail, PDC, and PCinC Ken 
Freshley, PDC. 

DC Smith called for the Department Officers reports. (Department Officer’s reports are in Appendix C.) 

DC Smith asked the Guide to escort SVDC Gary Swain to the podium, transfer the gavel, and assume the 
Commander’s station during DC Smith’s report. 

DC Smith gave his report. 

SVDC Swain called for a motion to refer this report and all subsequent Officer Reports to the Encampment 
Committee on Officer Reports.  David Smith, PDC so moved. A 2nd by David Kimble.  The motion was 
approved. 

SVDC Swain, PCC gave his report. 

JVDC Martin, PCC gave his report. 

Department Secretary Denney, PCC gave his report. 

Acting Treasurer Worley, PDC gave the Department Treasurer report. 
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DC Smith stated the proposed budget and the Treasurer’s recommendations will be acted upon in New 
Business. 

Chief of staff Smith, PDC gave his report. 

Chaplain’s report was filed with the Department Secretary. 

Counselor’s report was filed with the Department Secretary. 

The Department Military Officer’s and Color Bearer’s report were given by Edgar Dowd, PCC. 

The Department Eagle Scout Coordinator’s report was given by Lloyd Lamphere, Sr. PCC. 

The Department Patriotic Instructor’s report was given by Terry McKinch, PDC. 

The Department Camp-at-Large Coordinator- No report. 

The Department Aide-de-Camp- No report. 

The Department Guide: No report. 

The Department Guard: No report. 

The Department Signals Officer report was given by Rob Payne, PDC. 

The Department Historian: No report. 

The Editor, “Michigan Messenger” report was filed with the Department Secretary. 

The Department Graves Officer report was filed with the Department Secretary. 

The Department Civil War Monuments Officer report was filed with the Department Secretary. 

The GAR records Officer Report was given by Gary Gibson, PDC. 

DC Smith recessed the Encampment at 10:33 AM. 

DC Smith resumed the Encampment at 10:43 AM. 

DC Smith asked Department Secretary Denney if there is any correspondence. 

Secretary Denney responded that there was a letter from Roderick J. Fraser, Jr. USN (Retired). 

Announcing his candidacy for Council of Administration. (Correspondence is in Appendix D).  

Department Awards: 

Abraham Lincoln Award:  There were no submissions for the Abraham Lincoln Award. 

Dr. Mary Edwards Walker Award: There were no submissions for the Award. 

J. Richard Greene Award: The J. Richard Greene award is in honor of the late PDC J. Richard Greene and is for 
the outstanding Camp Newsletter based on the review and subject to criteria of Camp Newsletters voluntarily 
submitted to the Committee over the course of the year.  This year’s recipient is General Orlando M. Poe Camp 
#444 of Cadillac.  

Membership Awards: 

DC smith announced the winners of the membership awards. 
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Austin Blair Award: The Austin Blair Award is for the greatest number of members gained during the year. 

This year’s recipients are: 

General Israel B. Richardson Camp #2 

Robert Finch Camp #14 

Alexander French Camp #28 

U. S. Grant Camp #67 

Gov. Crapo Camp #145 

Orlando LeValley Award: the Orlando LeValley Award is for the greatest percentage increase in membership 
during the year. 

This year’s recipient is Alexander French Camp #28 with a 40% increase. 

Reports of Standing and Special Committees.  (Reports can be viewed in Appendix) 

DC Smith: I wish to entertain a motion that any Committee recommendation other than Bylaws is unopposed, 
that it is adopted at the sound of the gavel.  Terry McKinch, PDC so moved. 2nd by Rob Payne, PDC.  Motion 
was approved.  (Committee reports are in Appendix E.) 

Bylaws Committee report was given by SVDC Swain, PCC. 

Legislative Committee-No report. 

Membership Committee-No report. 

Graves Registration Committee- Report filed with the Department Secretary. 

Civil War Memorials Committee- Report was included with the Civil War Memorials Officer’s report and filed 
with the Department Secretary. 

GAR records Committee report- The report was filed as part of the GAR Records Officer’s report. 

Communication and Technology Committee- Chairman Rob Payne, PDC informed the Encampment about the 
new National Website. 

Nominating Committee- The report will be given prior to the nomination of officers. 

Ceremonies and Rituals Committee- No report. 

Credentials Committee- L. Dean Lamphere, Jr. PDC gave the report. 

102nd USCT Memorial Committee- David Wallace, PDC gave a report. 

Military and Veterans Affairs- The report was included in the Military and Veterans Affairs Officer’s report. 

Kalamazoo Lincoln Project Special Committee- Charles Worley, PDC gave the report. 

National Encampment Committee Chair Jim Pahl, CinC, gave a final report on the National Encampment held 
in Grand Rapids, MI.  

Old Business- None. 

New business: 
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DC Smith stated at this time we will discuss the Department Treasurer’s recommendations and the proposed 
budget. 

Recommendation No. 1- to accept the proposed budget with the following additions:  $500.00 budget for the 
Outreach Committee.  Increase the Department Secretary’s budget by $50.00 from $250.00 to $300.00.  
Increase the Eagle Scout Coordinators budget by $300.00 from $200. To $500.00.  Moved to accept by Rick 
Danes, PCC.  2nd by Dale Willet.  An amendment to the motion was made by Jim Pahl, PCinC to update the 
Guidelines to for the Officer expenditures.  2nd by Eric Katz.  Amendment to the motion was approved.  The 
motion to approve the Department budget with the amendment was approved. 

Recommendation No. 2-Given the occupation of the current Department Treasurer, that the Encampment 
Committee be instructed not to schedule Department Encampments for the remaining two years of his term 
before the established due date for filing individual income tax returns thereby enabling him to fulfill his duties 
to the Department by being able to participate in the proceedings.  The recommendation is moved to the Bylaws 
Committee. 

N0. 3- recommendation is lengthy is found in the Treasurer’s report found in Appendix C. 

It was moved by John Bennett and 2nd by David Kimble, PCC to approve the recommendation.  Approved. 

Commander in Chief Bruce Frail was asked to come to the podium to deliver some remarks. 

(Prior to his remarks, he was presented a gift from the Department of Michigan.) 

Commander in Chiefs remarks: 

1. He gave the reason for his badge being draped.  It is for all the brothers who have passed during his 
term. 

2. He encouraged everyone to fill the recent Skills Survey. 
3. Life membership:  Life membership is at the old rate.  If you are considering becoming a life member, 

do it now as the matter will come up before the National Encampment. 
4. He reported on the new National Website and congratulated Rob Payne and David Wallace, PDCs for 

their assistance on technical matters. 
5. He spoke about fund raising at the National level. 
6. He encouraged everyone to check out Memorial University. 
7. He asked for submissions got National Awards. 

Todd Cordell spoke to the Encampment about the 160th anniversary of the Battles of Gettysburg and Vicksburg. 

DC Smith called for a lunch break at 12:02 PM.  A blessing was for by acting Chaplain John Minor. 

The Encampment resumed at 1:30 PM. 

Report of the Committee on Officer Reports- Gary Gibson, PDC, Chair. (The recommendations can be found in 
Appendix C-Officer Reports) 

It was moved by Terry McKinch, PDC and 2nd by David Kimble, PCC to accept the Officer recommendation at 
the sound of the gavel if there is no opposition. Approved. 

DSVC Swain, PCC asked to make the Special Outreach Committee a standing committee. The Committee 
concurs. It is sent to the Bylaws Committee for action.  Approved. 

Department Secretary Denney, PCC requested a $50.00 increase in his budget.  Approved. 
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Chief of Staff David Smith PDC has presented 4 recommendations. 

1. It is recommended to the National Encampment to conduct a census to identify real Grandchildren of 
Union Civil War Veterans.  The Committee had no recommendation. 
Commander in Chief Frail addressed this recommendation and relayed that the National is in the process 
of identifying Real Grandchildren.  Terry McKinch moved to have the matter sent to the Resolutions 
Committee to craft a Department Resolution to support the National’s efforts in this matter.  2nd by 
David Kimble.  Discussion.  The motion was approved to send this to the Resolution Committee to craft 
a Department Resolution of support to the National Encampment.  Approved. 

2. Recommendation 2 is lengthy and can be read in Appendix C.  It is sent to the Bylaws Committee. 
3. To establish a Keith G. Harrison Award for the best Camp Website.  The Committee concurs.  This 

recommendation is to be sent to the Bylaws Committee. Approved 
4. To establish a Donald W. Shaw Award for the Most Outstanding Social Media Online Presence by a 

Camp.  The Committee concurs.  This recommendation is to be sent to the Bylaws Committee. 
Approved. 

Civil War Monuments Officer John McGill, PCC had the following recommendations. 

1. Maintain that all records are up to date and secure.  The Committee has no recommendation.  As this is 
the current practice this was ruled out of order. 

2. Update contact information for reporting for the new Monuments and Memorials Officer.  The 
committee has no recommendation.  The matter is handled annually by the incoming Signals Officer.  
The recommendation was ruled out of order. 

3. Continue to help with the enhancement of Department’s/Camp’s ability to catalog Graves, GAR Posts 
and Memorials/Monuments as well as other databases.  The Committee has no recommendation.  As this 
is a continuing process at the Department/Camp level the recommendation was ruled out of order. 

Signals Officer Rob Payne, PDC had the following recommendations. 

1. The Department needs to move to a new style of Website.  The Committee concurs.  Approved. 
2. The Department discontinue active support of the Michigan Graves Database and direct brothers to the 

National site.  The Committee concurs.  Approved. 
3. The Department needs to actively seek brothers with a desire to assist in the technology areas of the 

Order.  The Committee concurs.  Approved. 
4. Recommends that every Camp in the Department, who has their online information published by the 

Department, submit to the Webmaster, no later than 2 weeks after the installation of their Camp 
Officers, the information they want published on the Department Website for their Camp.  The 
Committee concurs and directs the new Department Commander include this in his initial Department 
Order.  Approved. 

The Resolutions Committee report will be given later following the break. 

Department Council Report. (Report is in Appendix G.) 

Chair David Smith, PDC, gave the Council Report. 

Break at 2:05 PM. 

The Encampment resumed at 2:20 pm. 
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David Wallace, PDC, Chair of the resolutions Committee presented the resolution for the National 
Encampment from the Department of Michigan. (The resolution report can be found in Appendix H.) 

DC Smith asked CinC Frail to speak on the SUVCW National Special Committee to review Membership 
Qualifications.  (This report can be located in Department Order #5 in the Department website at 
suvcwmi.org under Headquarters, then Past Orders.) 

CinC Frail read Recommendation No. 1.  Much discussion ensued.  The Recommendation was approved by 
vote of the Encampment. 

CinC Frail read Recommendation No. 2.  Much discussion ensued.  The Recommendation was approved by 
vote of the Encampment. 

CinC Frail read Recommendation No. 3.  Much discussion ensued.  Jim Pahl, PCinC, moved to forward 
Recommendation No. 3 to the National Encampment without a recommendation from the Annual Michigan 
Department Encampment.  2nd by L. Dean Lamphere, Jr., PDC.  The motion was voted on and approved. 

CinC Frail read Recommendation No. 4.  The recommendation was approved by vote of the Encampment. 

CinC Frail read Recommendation No. 5.  The Recommendation was approved by vote of the Encampment. 

Gary Gibson, PDC moved that the Department of Michigan SUVCW participate in the Historical Society of 
Michigan Annual Conference in Roscommon, MI, September 22, 23, 24, 2023.  The Department to 
participate as an exhibitor showing headstone replacement/cleaning and our work in GAR records to 
promote the Sons.  The fee is $100.00.  2nd by Rob Payne, PDC.  This was assigned to the Special Outreach 
Committee. 

Good of the Order. 

DC Smith discharged all Encampment Committees from the duties with his thanks. 

DC Smith thanked the Holiday Inn of Midland for their hospitality. 

DC Smith thanked everyone who made the Encampment possible. 

 

GOOD OF THE ORDER 

The Abraham Lincoln Tomb Ceremony will be held April 15, 2023 at 10:00 AM in Springfield, IL. 

The Dr. Benjamin F. Stephenson Memorial Service will be held at the Rose Hill Cemetery at 3:00 PM in 
Petersburg, IL.  

The Gettysburg Remembrance Day will be held the Weekend of November 18, 2023. 

Jim Pahl, CinC related changes and upcoming events at the GAR Museum in Eaton Rapids, MI. 

Jim Pahl, CinC, also stated that the Banner is in need of articles of activities of the Michigan Camps. 

DC Smith announced a break at 3:21 PM. 

Dc Smith called the Encampment back into session at 3:35 PM. 

The Credentials Committee report was given by Chair L. Dean Lamphere, Jr.   The total who can vote is 35.  
(The report in Appendix J.) 
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NOMINATIONS 

 

The report of the Nominating Committee was read by Department Secretary Denney, PCC.  (The report is in 
Appendix K.) 

Gary Gibson, PDC moved that at the close of nominations for a particular office, if the is only one candidate 
for the office, that the Department Secretary cast a unanimous ballot for the candidate.  2nd by John 
Bennett.  The motion was approved.  

Department Commander: 

Candidate Gary Swain, PCC. 

DC Smith asked Brother Swain “if elected are you willing to serve?” The answer was in the affirmative.  
“What other offices do you hold in the Order?”“Department Senior Vice Commander.” 

DC Smith called three times for other nominations.  None being presented, Brother Swain was elected by a 
unanimous ballot. 

Department Senior Vice Commander: 

Candidate Steve Martin, PCC. 

DC Smith asked Brother Martin “If elected are you willing to serve?”  The answer was in the affirmative.  
“What other offices do you hold in the Order?”  “Department Junior Vice Commander and Senior Vice 
Commander of Curtenius Guard Camp No. 17.” 

DC Smith called three times for other nominations.  None being presented, Brother Martin was elected by 
unanimous ballot. 

Department Junior Vice Commander: 

No resumes were submitted to the Nominating Committee.  David Smith, PDC, nominated David Kimble, 
PCC for the office.   

DC Smith asked “if elected are you willing to serve?”  the answer was in the affirmative.  “What other 
offices do you hold in the Order?” “Department Council member” 

DC Smith called three times for other nominations.  None being presented, Brother Kimble was elected by 
unanimous ballot. 

Department Council No. 1: 

Candidate David Smith, PDC. 

DC Smith asked Brother Smith “If elected are you willing to serve?” The answer was in the affirmative.  
“What other offices do you hold in the Order?”  “Department Council member, Chief of Staff, and 
Commander of Orlando M. Poe Camp No. 444” 

DC Smith called three times for other nominations.  None being presented, Brother Smith was elected by 
unanimous ballot. 

Department Council No. 2: 
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Candidate Robert Payne, PDC. 

DC Smith ask Brother Payne “If elected are you willing to serve?” the answer was in the affirmative.  
“What other offices do you hold in the Order?”  “Council of Administration, National Webmaster -Home, 
Department Council, Department Signals Officer, Camp Council Curtenius Guard Camp No. 17 and Camp 
Council for Gov. Crapo Camp No. 145.” 

DC Smith called three times for other nominations. None being presented, Brother Payne was elected by 
unanimous ballot. 

Department Council No. 3: 

No resumes were submitted to the Nominating Committee.  David Smith, PDC nominated Nathan Smith, 
PCC. 

At this point, DSVC Swain assumed the Department Commander station.  DSVC Swain asked Department 
Commander Smith “If elected will you serve?”  The answer was in the affirmative.  “What other offices do 
you hold in the Order?”  “Department of Michigan Commander and Camp Secretary for LeVally-Heusted 
Camp No.255.”   

DSVC Swain called three times for other nominations.  None being presented, Brother Smith was elected by 
unanimous ballot. DC Smith reassumed the Department Commander’s station. 

Election of Delegates: 

1. Ron Shull, PCC 
2. Russ Gordon, PCC 
3. Richard Denney, PCC 
4. Lloyd Lamphere, Sr. PCC 

The Encampment elected the above as delegates. 

Jim Pahl, PCinC, moved the rest delegation be taken from the roster of brothers of the Department 
alphabetically from the top, of those brothers in good standing who do not have standing credentials.  
Further, the remainder of the Roster of the Michigan Department roster as brothers in good standing be 
elected as alternates.  2nd by Terry McKinch. Motion was approved.  

DC Smith asked DSVC Swain who his installing officer will be.  DSVC Swain replied that CinC Frail 
would be the installing officer. 

Gary Gibson, PDC pinned the Depart Commander’s badge on DSVC Swain. 

David Smith, PDC pinned the Past Department Commander’s badge on DC Smith. 

CinC Frail proceeded to install the officers.  CinC Frail asked DSVC Swain” if he had his staff 
appointments?”  DSVC Swain answered “He did.” 

The Department Secretary read the list of elected and appointed officers. 

CinC Frail proceeded to install the Department officers by ritual. 

Department commander Swain gave a few appropriate remarks. 

Acting Chaplain Minor asked for God’s blessing on our Encampment. 
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The 139th Annual Michigan Department Encampment was duly closed by Department Commander Gary 
Swain at 4:15 PM. 

Respectfully submitted in fraternity, charity, and loyalty, 

Richard Denney, PCC 
Secretary, Department of Michigan 
Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War 
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